
"lOS-

Before she left the clinic, she requested a voluntary consent form
for placement of her children and left emergency instructions on how
to find her children and a few of their belongings. Without the mech­
anism for immediate assistance she would have had one more set of
problems to deal with, and our foster licensed homes would have both
been in violation of the law and denied payment.

Section 102. (h) This series of exceptions must only apply to juve­
niles 16 and older, or not to remain off reservation for over 90 days.
The tribes must receive notice 15 days prior to transport of child, the
nearest reservation/urban child welfare program must be contacted
in ad vance for the purpose of coordinating support services.

Example: The Jesus Christ Church of Latter Day Saints has in­
cluded in its program children in the 5-to-7 age grouping and many of
these children spend several years off reservation. Some children are
so acclimated into these placements that they are, in effect, adopted.
Community alternatives could/would be adopted or developed to these
out-of-community placements if adequate dollars were available for
tribal [communityJ services.

Bureau and denominational [primarily Catholic] boarding schools
are able to recruit children [separating family units] because of the
racism of local school districts and a lack of reservation [community]
supports.

Section 102. (i) Except cases where temporary wardships have
been filed with State courts and tribes wish to assume those wardships.

On some reservations all families who have been on public assistance
have been forced to agree to State wardships for their children before
securing basic life support. The new wording could be interpreted to
mean a previous wardship, however secured, would constitute author­
ity to continue with placements or adoptive plans.

This section also includes cases where tribes have tribal registers of
a.doptl.veparents and the State courts [agencies] are anticipatmg adop­
tion WIthout regard or respect for these tribal resources.

Foster home recruitment by Indian agencies has been successful
but. most of these families will not register with State agencies. W~
behev~ the sam.e is and will be true of adoption registers. The State
agencies are .bemg allowed to say they have searched the State regis­
ters and their non-Iridian placements are legal because our families
haven't placed their names on these registers. "
. Washmgton State has passed recent legislation, but the effect is

simply.new boards formmg. and the State hiding behind confidentiality
laws withholding information from those boards and using their reg­
isters t? withhold custody. "

Section 292. (B) (6) Funding must be included to meet the needs of
transportation, emergency custody, and communication assistance for
both urban arid reservation progr.ams to provide emergency and sched­
';1le~ s:u~rvlslO~ a~d care of children going home to another tribal
jurisdiction. ThIS bill calls for extensive referrals of Indian children
to their primary governmental jurisdiction, but does not cover the
costs of phone calls, office and casework support crisis or scheduled
care, transportation and supervision, et cetera. '

There is. n? mechanism provided for urban programs or tribal pro­
~rams to SI~ in on State court proceedings for the purpose of monitor­
mg or forcing the implementation of these new laws. With any child
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in a current wardship status the doors will be closed in the name of­
confidentiality 'and we will find ourselves totally helpless to provide
protection to our children or services for returning them to their res­
ervations if custody is secured.

Section 203. (A) The Office of Child Development and the Social
Rehabilitative Services agencies of HEW region 10 have been indif­
ferent and unhelpful. The only helpful agency has been HEW's In­
dian Mental Health Services, specificially John Bopp, M.S.W. Serio
ous consideration should be given to keeping these funds within the
Indian Health Agency under 638 with the headquarters-Rockville­
administrative management working with both tribes and urban
centers.

Section 301. (a) Confidentiality cannot and must not apply to tribal
governments, courts or social work agencies. The Bureau as the rights
protection trustee should have prevented the alienation of Indian
children all along and should not now be controlling files needed by
these tribal agencies. There is no possibility of urban Indian social
work agencies doing their work in conjunction with the Bureau of
Indian Affairs. Many of these Iost children are second generation Bu­
reau of Indian Affairs relocation program victims and the Bureau is
very defensive of this program.

Mrs. FOSTER. Thank you on behalf of the chairman for very con­
structive and specific illustrative testimony, Ms. Harris. It is very
moving.

Let me assure you that we are going to ,go over everyone of these
amendments, such as yours, and really see what we can do to come up
with a proposal for this committee which would incorporate as many
of these things as we can.

In the opening statement the chairman said that this is a working
vehicle.

Ms. HARRIS. We have one more.
Mrs. FOSTER. Yes.
Basically these things will all be worked over very carefully.
Ms. CAGEY. I am an administrative caseworker for a child place­

ment agency. I work in conjunction with the Tacoma Indian Center
and the Puyallup Tribe,

On S. 1214 the tribe in urban communities needs direct funding to
take care of needed services that will come with the responsibilities of
this bill. The dollars earmarked or proposed for this program are in­
adequate. Our service population is 7,000 and the census recognized
only 3,200 at approximately $26 per child. This would provide $83,200
for this entire county.

We need an emergency care center with staff, caseworkers, office
facilities, staff, equipment and officeservices, vehicle, dollars for trans­
portation, group homes for long-term care, family and juvenile recrea­
tion space, indigent fund for emergency food, clothing and transporta­
tion, training dollars, and emphasis on the training dollars, law
enforcement dollars, and lay workers.

We are advanced in our services, but we would require a grant base
of at least $200,000 for facilities and equipment. There are many com­
munities that require much more to serve a population of this size. We
have started with no help except the CETA program, positions that
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can only last 18 months. Once the staff is trained, there is no money to
continue. '

We need a national policy for Indian child placement and adoption,
sup .iortive services crisis intervention. Indian health IS much mort'
sup~ortive than th~ BIA. We findmany of the cases v.:e have referred
t.o us from the Department of SOCIal and Health ServIces and the Ju-
venile Department also often have mental damage.. '

The communities need direct funding. A special amendment to title
XX-and have read this proposed Washington State plan from ~he
State Advisory Committee. The ~tatementISthat they do not recogmze
the sovereignty and jurisdiction of the tribes in the State of
Washington. , . S' 1 ~ '~

One alternative would be a comprehensIve Indian OCIa :::::;erVlCe,

Act. h ibl I -The child placement agency demonst~ates ~hat t e respon~l ,e n-
dian foster parents can .be f?ur~d for Indian c~lldren and that It ISros­
sible for them to remain within the commumty. vVe have a full-tIme
person to recruit stable families to provide foster car~. , ' .

A couple of last comments: As for SIster Mary with the Catholic
Social Services, there are no words in the Indian country? theIndian
language, their hearts and minds, for an illegitimate child since we
have known. They are all with us and represent our future. We have
no word or definition for an orphan, either because of the extended
family fact or otherwise.

I have one last question. . he ri ht t
I would like to know how the Mormons have been gIven t eng 0

a special meeting tomorrow to propose amendments to S. 1214. I
thought this was an Indian Child Welfare Act of 1977 seSSIOn, not a
religious, political, or monetary Issue.

Mrs. FOSTER. Thank you. . ' ., t'
I would like to respond to your last question. I think It ISa ques ion.
Have the Mormons been given that r I am no~ aware of the Mormons

or Latter Day Saints havmg a special meeting. ,
Ms. CAGEY. 'There is one going o~ tomorrow, because Mrs. La Pointe

sits on that panel. I was questionmg the fact tl~at they are aJlowetd
to come in and get a congressional special meetmg for amen merits

to S, 1214. f . t b t f the
Mrs. FOSTER, I do not know what y<;>u ar~ re ~rnng 0, u or .

record I ...vould like to state that on thl~ legIslatIOn, S. 1~14dthe Sub­
committee on Indian Affairs and PublIc Lands has receive dasslVe
amounts of mail for and against, All ~h~t mall IS looked at an f7cru­
tinized bv the subcommittee staff, and It ISopen for anyone.who wlsh~~
to visit the Sllbcommittee and read the letters that. come m., to see 1

thev would like to react and give the, opposite points of VIew.
All letters that come in to the c~mmlttee are ~ot part of t~e recorh\Onlv these thinzs that are placed III the record III a proceed:tt o~{ (

subcommittee a~e placed in the record. but they are [art 0 the es.
avd thev are public files, . . lati t
' The staff has in the course of preparing for this legis ation me.

extensively with members of the other congresSIOnal stiffs. I hb've
s oken on the phone. for instance. WIth the members rom 1.11' a?
~~eas and the staffs of the members fr0I1! u~bnn areas, and I think ~t
18 appropriate at this time, without objection, to ask that there P.
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inserted in the record a letter from Congressman Dellums and Con­
gressman Stark supporting this legislation.

[EDITOR'S NOTE.-The letters referred to have been placed in the
committee's files.]

Mrs. FOSTER. And I see a letter here from Minneapolis, which I
think makes a pertinent statement.

[EDITOR'S NOTE.-The letter from the Upper Midwest American
Indian Center has been placed in the committee's files.]

Mrs. FOSTER. I think that makes a pertinent statement regarding
this legislation.

The staff notified Congressman McKay, who has a large number
of Latter Day Saints in his district and who was a witness on the
Senate side of this hearing, and asked on behalf of the chairman if he
wanted to testify. He declined to testify at this hearing.

If his members wanted to submit letters to the committee, they would
be considered equally with everyone else.

Ms. MARKS. If I could make a statement in response to this on the
Senate side, because I think there has been a decision, I think I am
speaking for Gravel as well-the staff has attempted to work with all
interested organizations, Indian and non-Indian, who deal on a reg­
ular basis with Indian children.

We have, however, in dealing with the notification provisions, specif­
ically with religious groups, redrafted that section, working very
closely with the Latter Day Saints. Also, however, we have worked
with NCAI and NTCA and other urban Indian organizations here in
Washington, and we have attempted to keep sending this bill out for
comment, and we would appreciate any comments that you would have
as well, and we are going to be receptive to everyone. because the
most important factor I see with this bill is developing something that
is going to work.
If we are going to take a chance of developing something that is

going to infringe on the constitutional rights of an individual to ex­
ercise, for example, their choice in sending their children to a Latter
Day Saints or other comparable educational facility, we are going to
get in trouble. So I think that we are open to any suggestions that you
would like to send in later on.

Ms. CAGEY. I wondered why they had this special meeting. If that is
what they are worried about, they have organizations of their own.
Whv don't they let us have anI's?

Mr. TAYLOR. In the original bill we had, I think it was section 104
(h) with the notice requirements on these 'programs where Indian chil­
dren are recruited, LDS is one and there are others, too, but LDS is the
one most common lv known,

Congressman McKay testified in our hearings on the Senate side and
it resulted in a modification of the language in that section. I think
he was basically satisfied with that language. We plugged the LDS
language into the program.

Frankly, the language of that section remained very confusing be­
cause there was a double negative in it, and I could never understand it,
even though it was explained to me five times. So Patty and I worked
out an amendment to it to try to make it more clear.

I think that we have supplied that to Congressman McKay's staff
and it is possible there will be some discussion about that tomorrow. I
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am not familiar with it, but I have a typed version of what Patty and
I have redrafted which I would expect to have in the bill. There is a
Xerox in the back and I will run back and see Xerox copies.

It would be section 104 (h). I will submit it for the record here today.
Ms. CAGEY. 'Will you people be here tomorrow for the meeting?
Mr. TAYLOR. If there is a meeting taking place, I would certainly

want to come over.
Mrs. FOSTER. The staff is available after this session. The subcom­

mittee is finished with its own business, but will discuss meetings with
anyone who is not going to be traveling away and would like to discuss
the bill with the staff in addition to what is happening here this
afternoon.

At this point I would call the next witness. That is Mike Ranco.
You are director of the health and social service for the Central

Maine Indian Association.
Mr. RUDOLPH. He is executive director. I am David Rudolph, the

director.
Mr. TAYLOR, This is 10'2(h), That is a correction.
Mr. RANco. There was a storm in the Northeast that held up Suz­

anne, who could not be here because of the weather in Boston.
Mr. Chairman and other members of the committee, lam Mike

Ranco. Accompanying me today is David Rudolph. The Central Maine
Indian Association, based in Orono, Maine, was organized to address
the needs of Maine's off-reservation Indian population in the southern
15 of Maine's 16 counties.

First, I wish to indicate that in speaking for my people we endorse
the spirit of this legislative effort. This action is long overdue and
much needed if we are to be able to protect our heritage, our children.

NEED STATEMENT

A little over a year ago the board of directors and the general mem­
bership of Central Maine Indian Association (CMIA) determined
that foster care and adoption services, as presently administered, was
one of its major problems. We are losing our children and our heritage
through a subtle process of disenfranchisement.

At the time of the vote supporting the establishment of this as an
objective to be addressed, eight of the nine-member board had been
affected by the Child and Family Welfare Service of Maine, mostly
in adverse ways and circumstances. At that time neither the board
nor the staff were quite aware of the extent to which the.. Indian popu­
lation of Maine was affected. Now we know significantly more and are
appalled.

Just a few of the data statements will show something of our popu­
lation "at risk" and the extent of the problems:

1. Off-reservation Indian children, zero to 19, comprise 52 percent
of the off-reservation Indian population in Maine. .

'2. Of this population 3'2.8 percent of the children are under single­
parent supervision as compared to the State's average of 15.9 percent,
and they seem to be the most vulnerable.

3. Family size among the Indians averages 3.8 as compared to
Maine's average of 3.16.
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4. The unemployment level for our population is around 47 per­
cent as compared to the latest known non-Indian Maine fizure of 7.8
percent. b

5. The rate o! placement of Indian children placed into the child
welfare system IS 7.58/1,000, second only to Idaho, which is 7.75. This
I,S ta~en from a study of AAIA. Meanwhile, the non-Indian placement
late I~ AO/1,000-four-t£'nths of 1 percent. Even a staff person of the
State s Departme~t of Human Services admitted that the rate of
placement of .Indian children was 19.1 percent higher than that of
non-Iridian children,

I have attached that statement to my testimonv. It gives details.
6. The last known figure regarding location of placement showed

that 92 percent of our children were placed in non-Indian homes.
Often these placements occurred 100 to 300 miles from his or her
ho:oe, because few licensable homes existed nearer. Also, the distance,
bemg greater, was felt to 00 a deterrent to the tendency of the child
to run away from the foster home and back to his own home. It should
also 00 noted that there are only three Indian homes, as far as we
know, that are licensed as foster homes in Maine.

7. Apart from rate statements, statements of how many children
are "at risk," we do not know how many children are placed annually
or the curr~nt aggreg~te number who are "lost" to our people, who
have been disenfranchised by the system. The latest annual placement
figure given by DHS was 8'2 for 1975. The latest aggregate estimate
can be well over 300 to 350, but we do not know.

We d~n't know because there is no systematic accountine of our
"lost" children by DHS: However, ~e do know it is becoming:'a major
problem to the non-Indian community because of the loss of identity
on the P~r!- of the individual, Many of these individuals are now long­
~~rm rec.Iplents of the larger welfare system, including the legal and

corre?tIOnal" system's services.
.8. Finally, and probably most importantly, the Indian children who

will not benefit from the legislation as it now stands will be the chil­
dren of Indian families who live off-reservation. It is estimated that
accordmg to the latest figures available in Maine 80 percent of all
placements of Indian children occur in'Aroostook County

Mrs. FOSTER. Where is Aroostook County? .
Mr. RANCO. In the northern part of Maine.
Mr. RUDOLPH. As far north as you can get.
Mrs. FOSTER. Thank you.
Mr. RA~co: N?t one of these families lives "near" its reservation.

From all indications that we have, as the initial results are showinz
from o~r. recently funded research and development srrant these ar~
thefamilies ~t greatest '~risk" with the least supports'"'available. This
legislation will not, as It stands, help change this situation which
affects .far grea~ernumbers of children than those who are on f~derally
recogmzed Iridian reservations. In fact, we understand that better
than 60 percent of all North American Indians live off-reservation
and only a very small portion of this population might be positively
affected by this legislation, Because of these facts regarding our prob-
lems we offer the followino recommendations: . b

Suggested changes: 1. The definition of "Indian":
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On rethinking our position and having gained a greater under­
standing of the needs of our people, we would offer that the definitions
of "Indians," "Indian tribe," "tribal organization," "urban Indian,"
"urban center" and "urban Indian organization" should be the same
as that adopted for the Indian Health Care Improvement Act. Those
definitions are attached without changes to this testimony.

The key one is that regarding "Indians" which I would like to
read into the record: -

SEC. 4. (c) "Indians" or "Indian", unless otherwise designated, means any
person who is a memrer of an Indian tribe, as defined in subsection (d) hereof,
except that, for the purpose of sections 202, 203. and 302, such terms shall mean
any individual who (1) irrespective of whether he or she lives on or near a
reservation, is a member of a tribe, band, or other organized group of Indians,
including those trtbes, bands, or groups terminated since 1940 and those recog­
nized now or in the future by the State in which they reside, or who is descended,
in the first or second degree, of any such member, or (2) is an Eskimo or Aleut
or other Alaska Native, or (3) is considered hy the Secretary of the Interior
to be an Indian for any purpose, or (4) is determined to be an Indian under
regulations promulgated hy the Secretary.

2. Increased Funding: As we have discovered in the development
of our "Northeast Indian Family Structure * * *" research and
demonstration gmnt, the problems of Indian children and family wel­
fare are far more complex, far more of an "epidemic" proportion
than we were aware.

I. would like to add here, that our project was one of eight funded
nationally to ~ook :nto the child welfare system, and of the eight the
northeast project IS the only one that has a research component.

'Y'e would recommend very strongly that the program envisioned,
which we find much needed, by this legislation needs greater funding ,
resources than planned. It is our feeling that maybe as much as a
50-percent incr~as~ might be more appropriate to address the prob­
lems. More realistically, but not sufficiently, we could see a minimum
of 20-25 percent increase at least to begin to help the Indian people
to deal WIth the problems of family disintegration and make reunifi­
cation of the. families a more realistic po~ibility. Where more funds
n~ed emphasis IS in the area of prevention efforts which would be
directed to the purpose of keeping the families together.

WIth regard to cases, I would finally like to take a brief moment
to recount just a few of t.he cases of child welfare with which I am
familiar.

Case A: Micmac Famil~ of Eight. The J:l!-other was dying of cancer
and the father was suffering from alcohohsm when the Maine State
Health and Welfare took t~e children, ranging from 8 to 14 years
of .age, and placed then: 11l separate foster homes. Two serious
incidents happened to this family.

The 8-year-old girl was placed in a home 12 miles from her parents.
She repeatedly ra;nawa;y to see her parents. The Department's solu­
tion to ~hIS situation, WIthout regard to the emotional crises the child
was 15.0mg through, was to relocate the child S?me 300 miles away
from her parents. The status now IS that the child was adopted and
IS In New York State somewhere, now totally disenfranchised from
her parents and culture. !

The other incident involves the oldest of the six children who is now
21 years old. She was to visit her 18-year-old sister who was still in a
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foster home. The foster parents refused visitation rights to the older
sister. She was also not allowed to communicate with her sister by
phone or letter. She contacted our office for assistance. I called the
placement supervisor and he told me that the foster parents did not
want the older sister to disrupt the environment and the new culture
of the child. At our insistence a meeting was allowed, but the foster
parents had to be present.

These two examples reflect the problems encountered while the chil­
dren were in the custody of the State. This is just for one family. We
have other examples.

Case B: My Own. The last example involves my brother and sister
and me. We bent the system, so to speak. The State attempted to re­
move us from my mother. As a result, we went underground for 2
years, living and moving among our relatives both on and off the
reservation, but without State support. The reason for that is that
we didn't want the State to know where we were.

Ten years ago I had to hire a lawyer in order to gain permission for
my younger brother to stay with my grandmother. The State tried to
say she was not fit to care for my brother because of her age. Our
la~yer showed that she had raised and cared for 5 children, 23 grand­
children and 13 great-grandchildren, Today we are still a close family
m spite of State rules and regulations that are aimed at total family
destruction. .

A final note not in the written testimony is that I have two children
of my own, and I have had three children ages 2, 3 and 6, who were
placed in my home, and the children-the mother is an alcoholic
and the mother is in alcoholic treatment and she got out the other
day. We are in the process of reuniting her with her children again.

If we did not intervene, the children would have been lost.
Thank you for the opportunity to use these few moments to present

the Maine Indian. child and family welfare case to you. If you have
any questions, I WIll be happy to answer them to the best of my ability.

Thank you.
Mrs. FOSTER. Thank you. I regret the chairman was not here to hear

your very personal testimony. I will show it to him, and also I am
sorry that you had to go through wind, storm and all kinds of weather,
and I am glad you made it here.

As I told you on the phone earlier, I know your part of the country
well because I live up there in the summers.

Do you have any questions ~

Mr. TAYLOR. Yes; I need to go into this issue again about the ex­
pansion of service population. Mike, were you at the meeting at Inte­
rior the other day ~

Mr. RANOO. Yes.
Mr. TAYLOR. I note you are calling for an increase of 50 percent,

but a lesser figure would be 20 to 25 percent. .
Taking the 50-p~rc~nt increase .fig1!-re-and I am thinking also of

t?e population ~tatlstlCs that you indicate, that 40 percent of Indians
live on. reservations and 60 percent live off-would the 50-percent in­
crea~e I~ funds be adequate, do you think, to expand the service pop­
ulation mto the ar~as that you are proposing and maintain the serv­
Ices proposed m this statute at the level that we are proposing them ~
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Mr. RANoa. If I recall our meeting, it was a very delicate point to
talk about. Th~ very issue ~hat the BIA brought up is that it is only
a big enough pie for a certam amount of menus, and the point we made
was, first of all, the amount of money that we requested should not
~eflect the broadening of the definition. The definition, in our opinion,
IS another Issue.

I wro~e a:n emotional paragraph that day, because I was real upset,
that agam m my opiruon It was an attempt to use dollars as a divisive
:necha:nism, again by the BIA, to get the off-reservation Indians fight­
mg with the tribal groups over the same piece of pie, the same old pie
game.

If I can make a point for the record, we believe that the issue is
again the definition of "Indian," and that is totally different from the
amount of money to be allocated, and I can't make that any stronger.
We should look at the need of the children first, and let's decide on the
dollar amount.

~f I decide from that mee~ing-$26million which was proposed in
this legislation was kind of picked out of the air, and I think that kind
of opens the doors to wh~t we can rea:lly look at realistically to im­
plement this act, and I thmk to be realistic about it, we should look at
the needs, and all the staff knows well of the documentation avail­
able on child welfare.

I think we should reas:'ess. the dollar am01!-nt that :was already pros­
ent and suggest a Iittle bit bIgger amount, disregarding the definition.

Mr..TAYL?R. I know what we talked about at BIA, and I felt free
~o go into this area because I was pleased to see that you had included
m your statement a request for an increased authorization which I
think is very realistic. '

Ms. MARKS. Mike, are you familiar with any organizations which
have done statistical analyses of need? We were unable to really find
out. What we went by basically was existing- requests and an attempt to
generate how many numbers of organizations and tribes would want
m~meJ:, but do yo~ have any ideas of how we can get better deter­
mma~IOns of funding need? If you have, I would be very receptive
to seemg them. ,
. Mr. RANOO. Most of the studies which have been done represent our
judgment on them. 'Ye looked at them again before we came down, and
~e thmk 2 percent. IS mor~ c0!1s~rvative and realistic without a par­
ticular funded p.roJ~ct WhICh IS Just to research, and particularly in
the Northeast. LIke m our statement of testimony there are not many
programs that are going into research. '

The HEW onsite people came to Boston and told us that they
weren't concerned about the statistics. They were more concerned
about ~ase studies that would really be more of an impact.

I think you should look at the data that are available again.
Mrs. FOSTER. ~hen were services initiated t? the Passamaquoddy

and .Penobscot. 'I'ribss] I was under the impression that you were now
receiving services from the Indian Health Service and the BIA.

Mr. RANOO. So far they are only words.
Mrs. FOSTER. The court decision said you were entitled to services.
Mr: RANOO. Yo~ have to understand the bureaucracy and how it

functions, The prmt~d word, you can't eat them, and there are still
tielines mvolved. Indian Health Service won't be coming in until this

117

April, to the reservations, and the BIA is now, you know, beginning
to set up some programs.

Mrs. ,FOSTER. SOyou received moneys in fiscal 1978 ?
Mr. RANOO. There are fiscal 1978 moneys. . . .
Mrs. FOSTER. But they have not been received? ThIS IS the planning

and development grants?
Mr. RANOO. This came from SIS, the money. The money allocated

tor our demonstration and research is totally different from the Fed­
eral services now being set up for Maine Indians.

Mrs. FOSTER. The programs are supposed to be set up?
Mr. RANOO. I guess. . .
Mrs. FOSTER. The Indian Child Welfare Act and the Iridian family

development program, can you see that could be administered better
by the Bureau than by HEW?
. Mr. RANOa. I have a little freeze because I was reacting to whether

it would be better to be served by one or the other. It is like asking
whether it is better to be burned by the fire or the flame.

Mrs. FOSTER. Someone said the figure of $26 million for title II
was taken out of thin air. I think it is fairly easy to take any figure as
an authorization out of thin air and put it into the bill. The real
problem comes when you go and get that same figure appropriated.

My question really led to the fact that, in your opinion, would
funds become available soon if you tried to obtain them for grants
under this section from HEW or through the Bureau?

Mr. RANOO. OK. From the meeting we had with BIA, if we can
maintain the possibility for all Indian people to benefit from a child
welfare program, they keep it as a' grant and use the precedent of
the Indian Home Improvement Act, to insure that all Indian people
will receive the benefit from this act.

Mrs. FOSTER. Of course, the Indian Health Care Improvement Act
has yet to be fully implemented.

All right. That answers my question.
Do you have anything further?
Mr. TAYLOR. Nothing further, but off the record a moment.
[Discussion off the record.]
Mrs. FOSTER. On the record.
We are about through with the hearing.
This concludes for todav the Subcommittee on Indian Affairs and

Public Lands hearing on ·S. 1214 until further notice.
[Whereupon, at 3 :30 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned, to recon­

vene at the call of the Chair.]


